



Salem Council on Aging

Minutes
Regular Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, May 15, 2013, 6 p.m.
A Regular Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, May 15, 2013, 6:00 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 
I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

PD:  Open the regular meeting Wednesday, May 15, 2013, 6:05 p.m. 
II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Julie Carver (JC), Loretta Carroll (LC), Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Dolores Nangle (DN), Mike Sosnowski (MS, City Council Liaison).
Absent: Donna Clifford (DC, Secretary), Pamela Greaves (PG).
Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services and Sharon Kearney (Secretary of Minutes).
III. Minutes of Previous Meeting – Vote will be taken to waive the reading of and accept (or amend) the minutes of the previous meeting held on Wednesday, February 20, 2013, 6:07 p.m.
EH: Motions to waive reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Wednesday, February 20, 2013, 6:07 p.m.
LC: Seconds.
VOTE:  Unanimously approved.
IV. Chairperson’s Comments –  

PD:  I will not be here for June so Elaine Heredeen will have to chair. I will go to the Friends of the Salem COA meeting next week, but in June I ask if one of the Board members to go. [Friends of the Salem COA] are very enthusiastic and raise a lot of money. They are a real benefit.  All [Friends President] Andy LaPointe asks is for one of us to be there to report what happens in our meeting. I want to honor that because they are representatives of the seniors in many ways.

PD:  [The COA] meets on the third Wednesday of the month and Friends meets on the fourth Wednesday of the month at 6 p.m. 

JC: I’ll volunteer to go to the Friends meeting in June.
EH: I’ll go in September to the Friends meeting. 

PD:  I’ll go next week and will mention who will represent the COA for June and September.
V. Report of the Director:  
William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community 
A. Discussion of the anticipated new building and full-time director for Council on Aging.
EH:  Do you know anything about what is happening with the senior center? 
MS:  I spoke with [City Council President] Jerry Ryan and asked him about the status of the meeting between him, the Mayor and David Sweetser, one of the principle owners. He was not able to give me any updates as to what is happening.  I’m curious as to whether or not they have their Chapter 21 permits.  I think they are very close and should be getting a shovel in the ground quickly, but I don’t know what the timing is.   

PD:  [Previous Park, Recreation & Community Services Department Director] Doug Bollen was the director of everything, including the COA.  I think they will have Karen Partanen be just Director Parks and Recreation. Hopefully, Bill Woolley will be Director of the COA.  
MS:  That was the original discussion. I just don’t know where it is going. 

PD:  Bill, we are curious about the director’s position.
WW:  A director for the COA will just work with the seniors. It will be a new job that is created. I might apply for it, but I don’t know how if there will still be an assistant director for the whole department.   If there will still an assistant director still for the whole department I might look at that.
PD:  You presently assist Karen, right?
WW: I do. A little history is worth noting, regarding the merger of the Park and Recreation Commission with the Council on Aging to form the Park and Recreation Community Services Department in 2006. Doug Bollen was the Park and Recreation Director and was asked to take over the directorship of the larger department.  My understanding is that he assented to do so as long as he could hire an assistant director responsible for handling most of the COA activities. The job was for an assistant director in charge of the Council on Aging but not a COA Director, per se.  Now, I don’t know if the new COA Director will report to Director of Park and Recreation Community Services [Karen Partanen], much like the manager of the Witch House, manager of  Winter Island, manager of the golf course, etc.
PD: When did that come about?
WW:  That was an upshot of the City Council meetings, earlier this year, on a new facility for the Department, including the COA. To secure Jerry [Ryan]’s support for the new facility, he wanted to create a new position, specifically for a COA Director.
MS:  Madam Chair, I need a clarification. Bill, in the combined grouping of departments you are the assistant director, as you explained. 

WW:  Yes.

MS: But even though you are the Assistant Director, you are actually acting as the Director for the COA, for the lack of a better title, because Karen Partanen is the acting director of the Parks and Recreation Department.
WW:  90-95 percent of my responsibility is relative to the Council on Aging.

MS:  And 90-95 percent of her actions are in the Park and Recreation area. So, if there was a split you would no longer be her assistant because she wouldn’t require an assistant.  She would be totally dedicated to Park and Recreation and you would supposedly split off from her and supposedly, be one of the applicants to become the Director of the COA. 

WW: I can’t say for sure, at this point.
MS:  It’s the Mayor’s call. 

WW:  Yes, and I believe the City Council would have to vote on any changes.
B. Discussion of new Transportation Coordinator Danielle Milo, as well as anticipated transportation schedule revisions.

WW:  We have a new transportation coordinator. John Sauvageau returned to his former employer. He was with us six months. Danielle Milo replaced him and she been here three weeks.
PD:  Why are we anticipating schedule revisions on the transportation?

WW: I brought this up in February. One of my biggest concerns with transportation is we do not over-extend ourselves. I encouraged John Sauvageau to consider the dangers of over-booking. The dangers of over-booking include having drivers who feel they need to go a little bit faster or cut corners.  Even more to the point is that when senior citizens are getting on board with walkers and canes or wheelchairs, to have the driver feel rushed is not a good thing.  If it doesn’t compromise the safety of the senior citizen it can compromise the quality of the interaction between the driver and the senior citizen. We want drivers to be patient and considerate at all times. 
MS: I agree with being considerate and slowing down because to many people are in too much of a hurry but, on the other hand, are you ever unable to accommodate everyone who requests a ride?
WW: It doesn’t happen a lot, but it has happened. We don’t have unlimited drivers. 
MS:  I’m sure that no matter how many vans you have it would happen occasionally. But, on a normal basis everybody’s served?

WW:  Pretty much. We try to tweak as we go along.  That is what the schedule revision would address.  John Sauvageau took a shot at limiting the number of days for shopping and adding more people in the vans.  You had the same number of people with the opportunity to go shopping it just that the days were limited and the vans were full. 
LC: That would make it better. You’re saving on gas too.
WW:  Yes, except when you have two full shopping bags per person in a van there is very little space to put the bags.
PD:  So you are rethinking some of this?  Medical appointments are always the top priority.
WW: Yes, driving to medical appointments is always a priority. Danielle, at Karen Partanen’s request, is encouraging us be more responsive to spot requests for rides. She has suggested we go from requiring two days’ notice to recommending two days notice. It is a slight change but it gives us flexibility. We are also going to do rides for shopping every day, but we are not going to pick up as many people each of those days.  We will still accommodate the same number of people each week, but give them more options throughout the week.  Instead of taking 10 people in a van three days a week, we will take six people five days a week. That change will go into effect July 1.  
C: Program and activity notes, including social services, transportation and nutrition.
WW: Social Services for the month of April.  Senior citizens ages 60 and older: 203 were served 540 times. Those under 60: 29 were served 70 times. Demand on social services is going to increase, I think because of the pool of senior citizens being eligible is increasing.
WW:  Nutrition numbers are steady.  The Latino population is starting to come into the dining room more. Previously, they’ve stayed in the lobby because [Morning Receptionist] Rosanna Donahue, who is bilingual, is there they enjoy talking with her.  I happy to say that the population of senior citizens we’re serving is becoming much more representative of the demographics of the City than it was four years ago.
WW:  Activities:  We hosted a successful Cinco de Mayo celebration, with a salsa contest … not the dance, the food. There were 35 to 40 people at that and at a later Mother’s Day Tea Party.
WW:  Starting June 17, in a continued effort to accommodate the interests of baby boomers, Fay connected with the YMCA to present a new program called “Enhance Fitness.” It will be held Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays 11:30 to 12:30 at the Senior Center. Also, coming up in June there will be a Father’s Day party. In August, we’re trying to maintain some Heritage Week events that were started by the Senior Recognition Days Committee, which disbanded last year. This year we are including the health fair at the high school, a cookout at Winter Island, an ice cream social at the Senior Center, and a dinner-dance at the Moose Family Center. 
D. Reappointment of board members; review of responsibilities. 
WW:  Review of responsibilities.  A COA Board chart of responsibilities and practices has been given to you with the agenda for this meeting It is for your review, from the Executive Office of Elder Affairs.  Additionally, the Mayor has nominated Lynda Coffill for fill the one vacancy on the COA Board.
MS:  I want to apologize for not having been at COA meetings in January and February. I didn’t even know I would be the City Council liaison at that point. I wanted to be the liaison because Pat [Donahue] and I have known each other for awhile and we have done a lot for seniors. Also, now that [former City Council liaison] Joan [Lovely] has left there is an opportunity for me to come back to try to help.  I was with the Friends to the Council on Aging but I had some personal conflicts with the philosophies relative to where we are going with the new facility for the COA. I do not support the new center for a lot of reasons.  I’m still here to support and I will do whatever I can do. Finally, Friends of the Salem Council on Aging will host its spaghetti supper at the Moose Family Center on Friday evening, June 21.
VI. Committee Reports: No Committee Reports
VIII.    TreasureR’s Report:  
PD: Doug used to give a Treasurer’s report.  

WW:  He did, but I don’t have that printout from Jackie. I think we’re in good shape as we approach the end of the fiscal year, on June 30. 

PD:  I just think it is our responsibility as the board.  I really appreciated seeing the Treasurer’s report every month. When we have a meeting you can pass it out. 

WW:  Maybe [COA Treasurer] Alice Williams could ask Jackie for that report?
AW:  Yes, I could do that. 

IX. 
OLD BUSINESS:   None

X.
New Business: None

XI. Visitors’ Comments:
No visitors are present.

XII. 
Next board meeting:
The next board meeting is tentatively scheduled for Wednesday, June 19, 2013, at 6 p.m. 
XIII. 
Vote to Adjourn:
PD:  Requests a motion to adjourn the meeting.
EH:  Makes a motion to adjourn the meeting.

AW: Seconds motion
VOTE: Unanimously approved.

Regular meeting adjourns at 6:50 p.m.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney
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